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RECENT DEVELOPMENTS IN CUBA POLICY:
TELECOMMUNICATIONS AND DOLLARIZATION

WEDNESDAY, AUGUST 4, 1993

House of Representatives,
Committee on Foreign Affairs,

Subcommittee on Western Hemisphere Affairs,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 2 p.m. in room 2255,
Raybum House Office Building, Hon. Robert G. Torricelli (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT G. TORRICELLI

Mr. Torricelli. The committee will please come to order.

Less than a year ago. President Bush signed the Cuban Democ-
racy Act into law. While all of us had great hopes that through this

single legislative action we could impact the resources available to

Fidel Castro and help provide an opportunity for political change,
few in fact would have believed the impact would have been so pro-
found. We see abundant evidence that the law is working beyond
any of our expectations.

Today we meet in the atmosphere created by that act to ask

questions and explore developments because of actions Fidel Castro
has taken in reaction to that law.

We have on the one hand tightened the economic noose so suc-

cessfully that Fidel Castro has been forced to take what can only
be described as desperate measures.
He has authorized Cubans to hold and transact business in the

currency of the United States, a proposition whose even suggestion
only years ago would have brought ridicule or retribution from the
Cuban Government.

Nothing could better demonstrate the political and economic

bankruptcy of the regime than this desperate act. Today we seek

testimony on the details of this plan and the administration's views
of its likely impact.

Second, the administration has now issued policy guidelines for

implementing the telecommunications provisions of the Cuban De-

mocracy Act. This is one of the ways envisioned by the law for

opening Cuba to ideas, to make Cuba part of the democratic revolu-

tion that has swept aside Communism and totalitarianism around
the globe.
Some have been citing that while they oppose the Cuban Democ-

racy Act they are enormously pleased by this opening by the ad-

ministration for telecommunications. They misunderstand the en-
tire strategy.

(1)



The act envisioned both a tightening of economic provisions and
a loosening to allow communications and the flood of ideas. They
are neither contradictory nor separate. They were part of one com-
prehensive strategy. Both are working. And we seek today to en-

gage in analysis of the administration's views of each.
With us today to assist the committee in its work is Ambassador

Robert Grelbard, Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary of State, Bu-
reau of Inter-American Affairs, and I am sad to note making his
final appearance before the subcommittee.

After having worked with us through some difficult days and
some productive work, we are, Mr. Grelbard, indebted to you for all

the help you have given us this time. It is particularly appropriate
that we should have your last appearance before the committee to

review the events today that I feel may prove to be some of your
most important work, that is in regard to the coming change in

Cuba.
I would like to yield at this point to Mr. Smith for any comments

he would like to make.

STATEMENT OF HON. CHRISTOPHER H. SMITH, A REPRESENT-
ATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW JERSEY
Mr. Smith. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
We welcome the Ambassador on his final day before the commit-

tee. Mr. Chairman, I am disappointed that the hearing regarding
the situation in Nicaragua which was scheduled for today had to

be canceled. With the recent events in Nicaragua—the May 23rd
arms cache explosion, the expose of a kidnapping ring which spread
across several countries, and the uncovering of fraudulent Nica-

ragua passports at the apartment of a man arrested in connection
with the World Trade Center bombing—raise many very disturbing
questions about the role of the Nicaraguan Government, the mili-

tary and the intelligence apparatus in international terrorism.

Ambassador, I know that will be part of your portfolio in your
new job, and I look forward to hearing fi-om you in the not-too-dis-

tant future. Hopefully, that hearing will be scheduled shortly after

our return from our August recess.

Nonetheless, the major issue before us today, Mr. Chairman, is

the July 22nd guidelines issued by the Department of State regard-

ing the telecommunications portion of the Cuba Democracy Act. I

am glad we do have the opportunity to discuss the ramifications of

this portion of the CDA with Secretary G«lbard.
The guidelines—the rule book in brief—create the tone for the

administration's implementation of the CDA, and Cuba's reaction

will indicate if they are serious about opening communication or

simply see this as another way to gamer desperately needed hard

currency. Indeed, there is a delicate balance between clearing the

way for Cubans to talk with their family and friends in the U.S.
and not contributing to the survival of the Castro regime.
As my colleagues know, I supported the Cuban Democracy Act.

I supported the Chairman in his fine work bringing it to fruition,
and the signature of President Bush making it official. I certainly
favor easier access between family members.
Another objective of the act is ensuring that the telecommuni-

cations section not provide for Cuba's "accumulation of excessive



amounts of U.S. currency or accumulation of excessive profits by
any person or entity." It is important that the guidehnes foster

competition. Of course, that is the American way, as we all know.
Mr. Chairman, this is an important hearing. I will be leaving

very shortly due to some matters I must attend to, health -wise. But
Congresswoman Ileana Ros-Lehtinen will be assuming the role of

ranking minority member. I thank you for yielding.
Mr. TORRICELLI. Mr. Menendez.

STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT MENENDEZ, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW JERSEY

Mr. Menendez. Thank you. I want to welcome Ambassador
Gelbard, one of the outstanding people of the State Department
here today.
Mr. Chairman, today we are here to discuss dollars and tele-

phones. We would be hard-pressed to find objects which have met
with more disdain from the Cuban dictatorship. Both have gained
symbolic importance. For 34 and a half years, the dollar has rep-
resented for Castro an abhoirent symbol of Yankee imperialism.
The free flow of information has met with similar scorn in Com-
munist Cuba.

Like all totalitarian dictatorships, the Castro regime is obsessed
with controlling information. On the orders of Fidel Castro, Cuban
state security bugs telephone calls, opens correspondence and mon-
itors practically any form of communication among Cubans and be-

tween Cubans and others. And few or none of us in this room
might fully appreciate that.

In respect to the so-called "dollarization," I must say I was a bit

surprised to discover that even the most conciliatorv dissidents in-

side Cuba characterized a decision by Castro to allow Cubans to

carry dollars as, quote, "the government is not doing any of this out
of a desire to change the system. Rather, it is looking desperately
for funds to finance its system of repression." End of quote.

I don't think it could be better stated. Most of us who follow
events in Cuba would agree with Mr. Sanchez that his legalization
of dollars is a desperate measure by Castro's dictatorship, not a

sign of any broader reform program or liberalization effort.

Finally, let us turn to the symbolism. How is it that the currency
which Castro symbolically scorns suddenly has become the cur-

rency which he covets? After this capitulation to capitalism, how
can a Cuban teacher rationalize to students that Communism is

still being perfected in Cuba?
I do not need to expound on the fundamental arbitrariness of de-

cisionmaking of Castro's Cuba, nor do I need to cite any of Castro's
endless speeches. The fact is that the purported saviour the Cuban
Government has decided to embrace is George Washington. This is

the final betrayal of the Cuban revolution.
Another betrayal, as it were, is tourism in Cuba. Westerners in

search of cheap fun and sun are welcome. The average Cuban is

not allowed to enter the fancy five-star restaurants or hotels in his
own country. Cubans themselves call it tourism apartheid. And
since he took power in 1959, Fidel Castro has railed against the
West's playground in Cuba, the gambling, the prostitution, the ex-

ploitation. But in 1993, a 13-year-old Cuban girl sleeps with a



Western tourist not to get dollars but to eat a decent meal. Cuban
girls, some barely children, are forced to buy with their bodies the
same meal that Castro could put on their table if he chose to pro-
vide it to his own people rather than to dollar-toting tourists.

Yet another symbol of the revolution is betrayed. Castro's appar-
ently convinced at least some of us in the West that the U.S. em-
bargo is responsible for this privation and practically everything
else that is wrong with his government. But the U.S. is certainly
not the only place in the world where food, medicine, and medical

supplies could be purchased. It is his own system and his own
search for dollars that has led to the difficulties in Cuba.

Certainly, we see in the stores throughout the communities that
I represent, where you can lay down $100 and then your family in

Cuba can pick up a 2-pound chicken, 5 pounds of rice, 5 pounds of

beans, some cooking oil and some evaporated milk worth no more
than $15. If there is food to sell at an enormous profit, something
which is worth no more than $10 or $15, yet you pay $100—if there
is food to sell, then there is food to give the people.

Finally, on telecommunications, the administration recently is-

sued regulations as required by the Cuban Democracy Act, and I

find it curious that the editors of the New York Times consider this

a Clinton administration initiative toward easing the embargo. As
I understand it, and maybe Ambassador Gelbard can give us some
light on it, the administration is merely writing into law an act

signed last year by President Bush and supported by then-can-
didate Clinton. I hardly consider that a first step toward an easing
of the embargo as reported by The Times.

However, increased communication, is provided for in the Cuban
Democracy Act, and it doesn't get the credit it should in that re-

gard. The Chairman wrote it in that respect and with the Cuban
people it is important. Free information can have enormous power
in a closed society such as Cuba, which is why we need to keep tel-

evision and Radio Marti.
Like the Cuban Grovernment, I think that the Chinese Govern-

ment fears that its citizens could learn the truth about their re-

pressive government. That is the history of what happened after

Tiananmen Square. The only misgivings which I have are related

to the Castro regime's obtaining capital from us. And in that re-

gard, while we accept that the Cuban Government may receive a
share of the proceeds from calls processed by American carriers I

commend the administration for withholding the blocked accounts
of telecommunication funds.

I look forward to the testimony, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for

the opportunity.
Mr. TORRICELLI. Thank you, Mr. Menendez. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.

STATEMENT OF HON. ILEANA ROS-LEHTINEN, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I congratulate you for holding this hearing. It is merely one more

manifestation of the Chairman's very strong desire to do everything
within his power to foster democracies throughout our hemisphere,
and certainly if there has been a leader in the U.S. Congress to fos-



ter democracy in our native homeland of Cuba, it is Bob Torricelli.

So I congratulate him once again for holding this hearing.
I agree with my colleagues who said that certainly last week was

a historic moment preceding imminent downfall of Fidel Castro.

His admission that his economic policies have failed is a very
strong statement. To now allow a Yankee imperialist dollars to the

island of Cuba is an admission that his economic policies have been
a failure, and since political policies and economic policies are so

intertwined, it is also then an admission that his political policies
have failed in Cuba.

So we look forward to some very interesting testimony about
what such an admission will hold for the future U.S. relations. It

is interesting to note that this Friday, we will have a visit from
Mario Chanes de Armas, the person who has the dubious distinc-

tion of having been the world's longest surviving political prisoner.
He was finally allowed to come to the U.S., and one of the things

that Mario Chanes de Armas has been very strong about saying
hold firm against Castro, not have the U.S. ease up any on this

cruel dictator, don't give into his demands. And he said over and

over, anything we give to Castro, Castro will use to his own advan-

tage and to further isolate the Cuban people.
I think those are very strong statements that we all look forward

to hearing on Friday. I also want to commend my colleagues, Lin-

coln Diaz-Balart and Bob Menendez who have some very good
pieces of legislation that we look forward to promoting in this Con-

gress. Congressman Diaz-Balart's bill to further internationalize

the bill against Castro and Congressman Menendez's bill to assist

the Cuban people and the Cuban Grovernment post-Castro when we
have a democracy in Cuba. And so they are very important pieces
of legislation which we will be discussing.
And I look forward to the testimony from our esteemed witness

about his thoughts on those bills. And I would like to thank him
for being here. He is practically an honorary Miami resident. I kid
him that I see him in Miami almost as much as I see my Chair-

man. But it is a pleasure to have you here with us.

In addition to the testimony on telecommunications and the

"dollarization," we would like to ask some questions about the pilot

Cancio, what the U.S. Department of Justice and other depart-
ments are doing in flying in witnesses from Communist Cuba to

testify against the pilot whose desire to seek freedom and democ-

racy in this great country was the overriding concern, and why are
we participating in a grand jury investigation of this gentleman,
and how much more will we be doing about that case.

Also, we would like to ask about the United Airlines—the sus-

pension of flights and the suspension of what we thought was an

approval of some new flights toward—flights going from Miami to

Havana. We have cosigned a letter spearheaded by Chairman
Torricelli asking the State Department to postpone any decisions

on those flights until we have had a chance to examine them fully
in our subcommittee sometime after September, and we look for-

ward to hearing your remarks on that.

And also, the third point is about the shootings that have been

going on in Cuba by the Cuban military against either Cuban na-

tives or else U.S. residents coming to Cuba to pick up their rel-



atives, against the declaration of human rights, which as we know
states that people should be allowed to leave their country and go
back to their country freely, and certainly that is a very visible

symbol that those declarations and many other accords are contin-

ually being violated in Cuba.
So I win hush up now and hear the other opening statements,

because I know we have a vote. But thank you. Ambassador, It is

always a pleasure to have you here with us.

Mr, TORRICELLI, Thank you very much.
We will try to conclude opening statements before the members

go to vote, if we get everyone's cooperation,

STATEMENT OF HON. PETER DEUTSCH, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA

Mr, Deutsch, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I too usually don't make opening statements, but I think today,

with the issue in front of us, it is appropriate. Even before I begin,
I would like to introduce a former colleague of mine in the State

legislature and a former colleague of both Congresswoman Ros-
Lehtinen and Congressman Diaz-Balart, Commissioner Soto from
Miami who is not only a commissioner but a former—a true hero
as a Bay of Pigs veteran as well. I will relay an incident or a site

visit or a visit in my own district on Sunday.
Many people know that I represent the Florida Keys, and lit-

erally my district is less than 90 miles to Cuba. On Sunday, I spent
several hours at the Cuban Transport Center in Stock Island just
North of Key West, a facility where most of the people who come
leave Cuba on rafts, rafts usually, or often is too strong a word to

say what people literally risk their lives to come to this country on.

Most of those people make their way actually through this Trans-

port Center almost every day since January, and literally several

years now, almost every day the Coast Guard picks people up on

rafts, sometimes rafts just coming without people on a pretty con-

stant basis. As recently as Sunday, I had the opportunity to speak
with people, 18 people arrived very early Sunday, 3:00 a.m. Sunday
morning, picked up by the Coast Guard.

I had the opportunity to speak with some of them on Sunday,
And what I try to relay to other people is just what it means to

literally put your life on the line in a vessel that the desk in front

of us looks more seaworthy than some vessels that people go on,

and not just people but often with their children.

Of the thousand people or so that have come, there are literally

scores of children, infants that people take with them, to not only
risk your own life but your child's life. And I think it is a statement
of the conditions that exist now in Cuba. And I think what is clear

is that we are living through a historical time in terms of what is

happening in Cuba.
I think when history is written over this era, the struggle of the

Cuban people will truly be viewed as a historical fact. And what-

ever this country can do to help in that struggle, we need to con-

tinue. There is obviously great leadership from the Chairman of

this committee and other members, and I appreciate the oppor-

tunity to follow up with the administration on these two areas,



where I am sure the administration's efforts will continue what has
become the policy of this government to help in that stinggle.
Mr. TORRICELLI. Thank you, Mr. Deutsch.
Mr. Diaz-Balart, did you have anything that you wanted to add,

or shall we go right to Mr, Wynn?
Mr. Diaz-Balart. You put me in a predicament.
Mr. TORRICELLI. We all know you would like to say something.

We are happy to have you.

STATEMENT OF HON. LESTCOLN DIAZ-BALART, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA
Mr. Diaz-Balart. Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Wynn. Thank

you for your graciousness in inviting he here today.

Very briefly, I think it is verv appropriate that we listen today
to one of the true experts on Cuba in our Government, Ambassador
Gelbard. I have essentially two main concerns related to hopefully
what will be the testimony and/or the questions subsequently, that
is that while our policy without any doubt remains, I think—stands
out as a tower of morality and solidarity with the Cuban people in

a world that all too oflen—international community that all too
often fails to express solidarity with the Cuban people, and we see

examples continually with lack of sensitivity and sometimes even

solidarity with the kidnapper of the Cuban people, there are a cou-

ple of issues that we want to make sure we are understanding
what may be going on.

We want to make sure our guidelines with regard to the tele-

communications matter can incentivate the dictatorship's author-
ization of calls from Cuba to the United States, very important,
that not all the calls be from the United States to Cuba but that
Cuban people have the opportunity to let the world know what is

going on in Cuba.
If the dictatorship recognized within the guidelines that we pub-

lish that, it would be in everyone's interest for it to be able to per-
mit—for there to be authorization for the people of Cuba to be able
to communicate with the outside world.
And also, this issue of the rumors we are hearing with regard to

the so-called immigration negotiations, which are very concerning.
We have sent a letter to a number of members of the administra-

tion, because we hear troubling reports, which are rumor because

nothing has been made public with regard to issues which may be

being negotiated, which will transcend the acceptable, and really
we believe that no agreement with the Castro regime would be in

the interests of the U.S..

But I thank you, Mr. Chairman, for, again, your leadership, call-

ing this hearing, for the learning that will occur due to it.

Thank you.
Mr. TORRICELLI. Thank you. Mr. Wynn.
Mr, Wynn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I really don't have an

opening statement at this time. I do want to commend you also for

convening this hearing. This issue raises—this hearing, rather,
raises several important issues. I look forward to hearing the testi-

mony of the witness.
Mr, TORRICELLI, Thank you, Mr. Ballenger, we are down to about

6 minutes.
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Mr. Ballenger. Like I say, I talk so much anyhow, I will cut it

off right there. Thank you for calling the hearing.
Mr. ToRRiCELLi. We will adjourn for just a moment.
Mr. Gelbard, when we return, we will get right to questions.
[Recess.]

Mr. TORRICELLI. The committee will please come to order. We are

going to have about 20 minutes before there is another amendment
and then final passage, so we will try to move as quickly as we can.

Mr. Gelbard, this hearing is an attempt to begin to track

progress of the Cuban Democracy Act and follow events in Cuba.
It is one of a series that your successor and those in the State De-

partment will continue to do in the course of the year ahead. My
intent is not to focus on one issue but indeed to look at a variety
of aspects of the implications of American policy and any changes
we would like to note as they might be taking shape.
Let me go to several of those as I see them and express my con-

cerns and ask for your reaction. Sometime today, this being your
last day, I am certain you will hear from the Secretary of State
who will be expressing his regrets at your departure from one job
and welcoming you to another.

I hope after all the appropriate things are said, you will let him
know that he received correspondence from this committee yester-

day expressing our very grave concerns over the interest in United
Airlines and its pending application for commercial airline service

from Miami to Havana.
There are enormous implications of granting such a license. At

a minimum, this would be complementing Castro's own economic
efforts in recent days. It raises questions about the administra-
tion's commitment to the restriction on the flow of currencies to

Cuba and the general embargo strategy.
Given the myriad issues involved, we have asked that the Sec-

retary of State withhold granting any license until the Congress re-

turns and we have a chance to discuss this with him, both pri-

vately and in public session of the committee, so that all of us fully
understand the implications of this request.
There is no reason why United Airlines should be setting the

time schedule for actions by this government. I believe they have
made a mistake in their own judgment in even seeking it, but be-

fore we join them in any error, I want us to understand all the

ramifications.

In any case, this correspondence was sent to the Secretary yes-

terday, and your assistance in making sure that people in the State

Department are aware of it would be appreciated.
I would, however, like to give you a chance to react to the United

Airlines request and as you see it, as part of the current American

legal scheme in dealing with Cuba, and its implications for policy.

Mr. Gelbard. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I guess this means you
don't want me to read my statement.
Mr. TORRICELLI. Consider it read.

Mr. Gelbard. Thank you.
Mr. TORRICELLL Does everybody have it? I did read it, which is

why I forgot it hadn't been read.



STATEMENT OF AMBASSADOR ROBERT GELBARD, PRINCIPAL
DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR INTER-AMERICAN AF-
FAIRS

Mr. Gelbard. I will be happy to address the points in the state-

ment as they come alone. Let me say this relates directly to the
issue of the so-called "dollarization." It also relates to what we have
heard about Castro's desire to have greater opportunities for fami-

lies, for individuals, Cuban Americans, to visit Cuba.
That does not mean the U.S. has to respond as if we are the in-

struments of Castro. And as you undoubtedly read, Mr. Chairman,
the license was suspended. That was a decision I took personally.
And the reason was for exactly the reasons that I am explaining,
that we don't necessarily feel we have to respond to what Castro
wants. We want to sit back and study the issues. We want—in fact,
we have started to do that.

We are studying the questions of remittances, flights, and a vari-

ety of other issues that may be associated with the so-called liber-

alizations which have been announced.
We want to give opportunity to families in the U.S., to Cuban

Americans in the United States to see their relatives; but at the
same time, we want to do it under circumstances which we control.
So that is why we are trying to give some very careful attention
to the question of remittance flows. We have a variety of groups
that are studying that issue right now, and particularly studying
the question of enforcement.
And that is why we are studying the issue of how we will handle

any question, any request for additional charter flights, how and
whether they will be licensed and under what conditions.
Mr. TORRICELLI. In order to go through these issues one by one,

on the question of airline flights, you would agree that given the

implications of the granting of a license to United Airlines, this is

something that deserves some time for the Department to review,
and that we should have an opportunity to discuss this with you.

In any case, to issue that license immediately would be to allow
Fidel Castro to set the timing of our decisions, or of United Airlines
to set our agenda. In any case, would we agree, therefore, it would
be most appropriate to allow some time to pass before this were
considered?
Mr. Gelbard, I would never pretend to speak for the Secretary

of State.

Mr. TORRICELLI. Feel free.

Mr. Gelbard. I hope to continue to have a long and happy career
in the State Department. But we indeed intend to study this at

great length, and we would certainly intend to consult fully with

you.
Mr. ToRRiCELLL Good. I appreciate that very much.
On the question of the $300 limit every 3 months, it is the judg-

ment of Fidel Castro now to allow dollars to circulate in his econ-

omy. Obviously it is going to present a challenge for every Cuban
American in their commitment to the democracy in Cuba as op-
posed to the near-term advantage it might present for any mem-
bers of their family.

I recognize no reason why the U.S. Government should feel any
similar conflicts in its interests. Our interest is to have the dicta-
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torship in Cuba weakened and replaced. Therefore, the $300 limit,
I assume, remains in place and it is the administration's intention
to assure that it is fully and completely enforced. Therefore, those
who would contradict the policy for whatever reasons must recog-
nize they are doing so in violation of the law.

Is that an accurate statement of how you would see the policy
and intentions?
Mr. Gelbard. Absolutely, Mr. Chairman. We have already start-

ed some serious discussions on enforcement and on implementation
regarding these issues. I have had discussions with my colleague
and friend Rick Newcomb, the Director of the Office of Foreign As-
sets Control. We have a working group that has been estaolished

already under the leadership of the coordinator for Cuban Affairs

looking into these issues.

We feel extremely strongly about making sure the embargo is en-

forced fully, and that there are no violations. I have to say that

given the tragic situation of the people in Cuba, there is undoubt-

edly going to be a natural desire on the part of many people in the

U.S., many of their relatives, to want to try to increase the level

of remittances.
But we certainly hope we can count on the support of this sub-

committee and others in the U.S. Congress to help us to enforce
this fully.
Mr. TORRICELLI. In that spirit, in the statement that was never

to be read, on page 5 you have an interesting analysis which has
been in my mind concerning the realities of the cost of being in

Cuba as opposed to the $100 limit.

As the Department deals with United Airlines' decision and other

requests for travel, the extent to which it is not possible to get a
hotel room in Havana for $100, no less a hotel, room, and food—
no less a hotel room, food, and transportation, it invites cynicism
toward the policy if indeed we are to sanction such travel and
transportation and at the same time claiming we are enforcing a

$100 per day limit in Cuba.
Suffice it to say, by the limitation of your own statement, that

you are inviting such questions and analysis if indeed further li-

censes are issued for transportation. The contradiction is going to

have to be resolved. That doesn't require a response, but I would
invite one.

Mr. Gelbard. I would be delighted to comment, Mr. Chairman.
We are quite concerned about the issue of the so-called package
deals that are apparently going to be proposed, and the idea that
there will be a multiple set of types of visitors to Cuba. Our basic

goal in everything we do, as you are well aware, is trying to mini-

mize transfer of foreign exchange, to try to accelerate the process
of a peaceful transition to democracy in Cuba.
We are very concerned about the idea that there would be these

kinds of the old Eastern European style packages that would re-

quire a certain amount that is spent in hotels. And we are now
looking at our own system within the executive branch to examine

thoroughly what we ought to be doing in response to that.

You may recall that close to 2 years ago we made a unilateral

decision that the amount that was being charged by Castro for all

the documentation to be paid for visas was much too high, charges
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between $1,500 to $2,000. We put a cap on that of a few hundred
dollars. And we just have to examine this very thoroughly to make
our own decisions about controlling the rise of our currency.
Mr. ToRRlCELLl. Let me turn briefly to telephones, and then I

will yield to my colleagues. First, I want to compliment the admin-
istration on the question of the Canadian transfer calls. Unbeliev-

ably, there are some in the media, although not in my state, who
have written an editorial criticizing the closing of telephone links

through Canada.
It is almost unbelievable to me that a system designed to victim-

ize refugees, people desperately trying to get in touch with their

family, becomes a source of foreign currency for dictatorship, and
there are some who would defend the practice.

It is to the enormous credit of the administration, however, that

they moved resolutely to both close the opportunity to victimize

these families, and to open the alternative, which is envisioned in

the Cuban Democracy Act.

In view of that, let me ask you to explain how it is we would pro-
ceed from here. First, on the equipment that would be proceeded,
it is envisioned here that the Cuban portion of paying for this

equipment is a cash purchase of their half of the obligation, or is

this financed by the deal itself? How does this impact on the for-

eign exchange problem?
Mr. Gelbard. As I understand, it, and I may have to ask for

some help here from the people who understand the technical as-

pects better than I, up to the gateway, as you know, from the letter

that was sent to the Chairman of the FCC, this is something to be

paid for by the U.S. company. And after that, that would be done

by the Cubans themselves
Mr. TORRICELLI. I know it is U.S. equipment and I know they

will pay for it. What I am getting to is the question of whether or

not they will pay for it and, therefore, absorbing the first years of

their hard currency receipts, or whether or not they are making a
cash contribution to establish the system.
My concern here is that I wanted to see telephone communica-

tion restored to Cuba. It was not my intention that we were going
to be extending credit to the Cuban Grovernment to get modem
equipment.
Mr. Gelbard. I don't expect there will be any credit—when you

say "we," I assume you don't mean the U.S. Government, because
Eximbank is not open for Cuba. It would be hard for me to imagine
there would be any credit extended by any of the companies, and
in fact any equipment that the Cubans have to buy from the U.S.
has to be approved in a separate licensing transaction by OFAC.

So to the degree
Mr. Torricelli. So we understand each other, it is my intention

here that this is a policy whereby the Cubans come to the table like

any business partner, if we are going to do this, they are going to

purchase this equipment with their own hard currency.
Mr. Gelbard. The point that I have made consistently here in

Washington and in my meetings in Miami, is that, as we have dis-

cussed, they have the commitment to pay for 50 percent of con-

struction, maintenance, and renting of equipment.
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If there is any desire on their part to purchase equipment sepa-
rately from that such as telephone sets, that is a separate licensing
arrangement. And all these things have to be licensed.

Mr. TORRICELLI. I am not getting to that. I am getting to the
hardware in place on Cuban territory, how it is being purchased.
Obviously it is my interest to see that rather than receive profits

they are using money they now possess to do the purchasing of the

equipment.
Would you address Mr. Diaz-Balart's point about the origin of

calls, and indeed as in previous proposals, there should not be an
element here of requiring that there be a certain number of calls

originating in Cuba, andf why, as a matter of public policy, that
would not make sense. This is a piece of leverage to try to get to

the Cuban people the right to be the source of calling as well
as
Mr. Gelbard. It is certainly our expectation that a significant

percentage of the calls would be initiated in Cuba. Interestingly,
and perhaps even paradoxically, by the very fact there is this so-

called "dollarization" starting, that may even be the cause for more
telephone calls being initiated in Cuba.
But
Mr. TORRICELLI. To date, the ratio is 99 to 1.

Mr. Gelbard. That includes collect calls that are initiated in

Cuba. But we would expect that there would be more, and that is

obviously a very strong goal on our part.
Mr. TORRICELLI. Have you reached a policy judgment on whether

or not you will require in the negotiations and origin threshold?
Mr. Gelbard. No, I don't think we will require such a thing, be-

cause my understanding is that this is a fairly common phenome-
non internationally in the two-way traffic that goes between many
countries, particularly Third World countries.

I understand, for example, that an overwhelming percentage of
the calls between the United States and Mexico have their origin
in the U.S., similarly with Haiti and with many other countries in

the Third World. But this is obviously one of the very strong goals
that we have.
Mr. TORRICELLI. I will allow others to pursue the point. Let me

conclude then on the question of a possible prosecution of the air-

line pilot that came to this country. It was American policy in deal-

ing with Communist states during the cold war and Fascist states

during the Second World War that testimony by those nationals

was often suspect. It was assumed as a matter of definition that
if you lived in an authoritarian or totalitarian state, you could not

give free testimony if you were then returning.
I find the idea that the U.S. Government would take testimony

from a Cuban national residing in Cuba under the dominance of

the Castro government as a free statement by which a resident of

this country would be prosecuted to be nothing short of outrageous.
You cannot believe that anyone within Cuba providing testimony

is free to speak honestly, and when the American interrogator

leaves, goes about his business, I would like to be the lawyer that

had to impeach that. I would make a mockery of your case.

The point is, that testimony should never be invited, no less of-

fered to a court. I recognize tne difficulty in which the administra-
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tion finds itself in the prosecution of this case. It is my own belief,

having read the treaties involved, that by definition, an airline

pilot cannot hijack his own plane.
I think we could have left the matter at that. I regret its being

pursued further. I know you will tell me that this is a matter for

the Justice Department, and the State Department wouldn't ever

offer its comments. You and I also know that isn't true. And I trust

that in this government, someone will begin to consider both of

these: First, that there is a clear case not to go to prosecution
based on international treaties; and second, that this method of col-

lecting evidence is outrageous and should not be tolerated by the

Attorney General.
With that, Ms.
Mr. Gelbard. Can I just respond to that?
Mr. TORRICELLI. We are making a habit of cutting you off. Go

ahead.
Mr. Gelbard. First, let me say I have the tremendous advantage

of not being a lawyer
Mr. Menendez. I withdraw my comments about you.
Mr. Gelbard [continuing], although I have enormous respect for

lawyers from New Jersey.
Mr. TORRICELLL It is no wonder you are rising in the diplomatic

corridors.

Mr. Menendez. You will have a long and prosperous career in

the State Department.
Mr. Gelbard. These are very complicated issues, I recognize

that. One thing I have learned very seriously is that the Justice

Department, and I have been involved in many issues involving

prosecutions, whether they are extradition issues or a variety of

narcotics issues is that once the Justice Department is involved in

something, we for better or for worse do stay out of it and have to

stay out of it because of the nature of criminal investigations.
I have also learned that the independence of U.S. attorneys is a

very important issue. But I note your points and I will indeed pass
them on to the Justice Department.
Mr. TORRICELLL Indeed in raising this here today, we are operat-

ing under the assumption that the words we are now exchanging
somehow may find their way to the U.S. Attorney's Office in

Miami.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Following up on those comments on the Carlos Cancio trial, as

I said in my opening statement, we were very dismayed to hear
those reports that the witnesses had in fact come and might have
testified in front of that grand jury because of the preposterous na-

ture of inviting agents, more or less, of the Communist regime to

come and testify against someone whose crime was to seek freedom
and democracy in this great country. And certainly their testimony
would be held not valid by any stretch of the imagination.
And to even waste the taxpayers' dollars on such a travesty of

justice seems ludicrous at best. And we will certainly be following
all of the ramifications of this action as it develops, and certainly
we know there have been some outside pressures because of com-

parisons made to other cases that perhaps might have inspired this

76-724 - 94 - 2
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grand jury investigation. Certainly it is not warranted, it is ludi-

crous, and it is a real slap in the face for anyone who has sought
freedom here.

So we are just greatly perplexed and quite anxious to follow all

of the ramifications of this grand jury investigation. As you know,
we sent a letter to the Department of Justice expressing our dis-

may and our shock at this development. So if you would please con-

vey your thoughts to the different departments about how shocked
we are and how greatly angered we are that such actions are tak-

ing place.
I wanted to ask you about another development that is equally

troubling to us and spearheaded by my colleague. Congressman
Diaz-Balart, and most of us who signed the letter to the Secretary
of State, puzzled about the negotiations that we hear are taking
place between the United States and Cuba, whether that is a con-

tinuation of ongoing talks which have been going on with previous
administrations in various years, have they expanded in scope, are

they tied to immigration questions, are there other questions, other
issues being raised in these negotiations,.
There anything which inspired a greater emphasis on these nego-

tiations at this time, if in fact they are taking place?
We just have a lot of questions about those negotiations, what it

will mean to the United States, what it will mean to the people of

Cuba, and certainly it is our belief that any time those negotiations
take place, the victor is Fidel Castro and the loser are the people
who advocate on behalf of democracy and fostering democracy in

Cuba.
It seems that Fidel Castro always finds some advantage in such

negotiations. And that is why we don't approve of them. But we
wanted to find out some more details, if you could give us, about
those negotiations, have they taken place, what is their scope, what
agreements have l3een reached, and when will they become public

knowledge.
Mr. Gelbard. Actually, that provides me with a very useful op-

portunity to say something, if I may, that is a bit broader. What
has been in equal measure shocking and in some ways amusing
over the last months have been the statements that have come out
of Cuba from the Castro regime indicating quite clearly and imply-
ing too that the Clinton administration has somehow taken up a
warmer position, a more liberal position toward Castro.

Castro made some rather extraordinary statements about our
President in Brazil when he was there for the embargo American
summit, and they would cite a number of points to indicate that
somehow there has been a change in the American Government's

position on Cuba. Let me assure you there has not been.

The position, as I have explained very, very clearly to any audi-

ence I can find, whether it is here in Washington, Miami, or else-

where, has not changed. I point out frequently, I will point out

again, we feel that there is a strong bipartisan base of support for

this policy. We note, as I have stated in Miami, that the authors
of the Cuban Democracy Act, the ones whose names were on it,

were Democrats, that Bill Clinton supported this early on, and we
feel it is the right policy.
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In fact, we found it somewhat amazing that one of the examples
that has been cited for a warming trend in the pohcy was the

speech by Deputy Secretary Wharton and his statements about
Cuba.

In fact, those were Hterally the same words that were used by
President Bush in his early 1991 speech. We took out and used ex-

actly the same words to try to give a signal to Cuba that the policy
hadn't changed. Instead, they tried to use it to show that the policy
has changed. It hasn't changed.
A number of other things which have been going on in the past,

yes, indeed, are continuing. One of those issues that have been con-

tinuing are the talks on so-called migration issues. These go back
to the Reagan administration and the agreement that was reached
in 1984.

I have been responsible for these talks in the 2 years that I have
been in this job. And the themes, the subjects that have been in-

volved have not changed in those 2 years. They involve legal migra-
tion, refugees, and the so-called excludables. They have not been
broader, even though there have been rumors and stories coming
out of Cuba that they have been broader. It is that and nothing
else.

We have not reached any agreement. There have been some talks

both at my level and on a technical level about very technical as-

pects. And the foreign minister of Cuba in fact made some public
statements that I know received a lot of publicity in the Miami
press about talks that were allegedly going on in Havana. In fact,
this was a technical level team that we sent to Havana to talk

about the details of the Immigration and Naturalization Act. As
you well know, this is a very complicated, even opaque law.

So we wanted to have people explain exactly what the law means
and what it doesn't mean. This is particularly true because if you
read the 1984 agreement, which I am sure you have, it talks about
the United States' commitment to bring into the United States, up
to 20,000 legal immigrants per year. The Cubans have come out

constantly and said, we are violating the agreement, because we
have not brought in 20,000 people per year.

I have tried to explain what the words "up to" mean. So we have
spent a great deal of time at the experts' level walking the Cubans
through the intricacies of the INA. It takes a great deal of time.

We have also been spending a great deal of time on our refugee
program. As you are well aware, we have a program that accepts

up to 3,000 refugees per year. We have tried to expand the cat-

egories of refugees to make it more inclusive. And we have tried

to explain to the Cubans who have to cooperate in an in-country
refugee processing program, why we want to do that.

On the excludables side, this has involved the deportation of

common criminals as outlined in the 1984 agreement. At that time,
in 1984, it involved a list of names of individuals, common crimi-

nals, as opposed to anyone who has committed any political crimes.
The decisions on who were excludable were made by INS. It does

not include people who would be considered political. It includes

people who are murderers, arsonists, drug traffickers, rapists, peo-

ple of that category.
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Currently we have in our jails, according to the director of the
Bureau of Prisons, between 4 and 5,000 individuals who fit into
that category, costing the American taxpayers between $55 million
and $60 million a year, at a time when these people cannot be nat-
uralized or given permanent residency status. And we certainly
don't want to put those people on our streets, which I am sure you
would agree with.
This is, in other words, policy which is long-standing and nego-

tiated during the Reagan administration, ratified during the Bush
administration. No change in these talks.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen, The objective of these talks is from the U.S.

perspective mainly to solve the issue of what to do with the deport-
able criminals? What is it that we wish to accomplish in these
talks? What is it that
Mr. Gelbard. We would like to help facilitate legal immigration

into the U.S., legal immigration, and we would like to

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. By increasing the number of visas? Stream-
lining the process?
Mr. Gelbard. I have to say I have learned a great deal, more

than I ever imagined, about the immigration process. Part of the

problem—we ourselves, talking to the people who negotiated the

agreement, have been mystified that we have not had more legal
immigrants coming into the U.S.. The only reasons that we can as-
sume for this happening is that there is an exceptionally low rate
of naturalization among the Cuban American community.
The figures I have heard are as low as 25 percent of the Cuban

American community become citizens. And as you are well aware,
for people to bring in their close relatives, they have to be citizens.

So we have virtually no backlog, just a very small backlog, and we
have had to try to spend a great deal of time explaining to the
Cuban Government that in the immigration process, a vice consul
or a consular section doesn't have any discretionary powers. It is

done by the numbers.
And I have pointed out to the Cuban Government that if we, the

executive branch, are actually holding up, as they have basically
accused us of doing, people coming in based on the petition process,
I have said, for example, that I would be hearing fi*om you, Con-

gresswoman, based on angry letters you would be receiving from

your constituents. We are not getting those. And you are not get-

ting those, I assume.
So we have been looking for ways to try to think about whether

it is an educational process or what, to see if we can—we want to

help get more legal immigrants into this country if there are any
obstacles to it right now.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. I know that Congressman Diaz-Balart will

have some more questions related to this issue of the ongoing nego-
tiations, so I will move on to some other topics.
We would love to have you state in a very clear way what I know

is the official position of the Clinton administration supporting the
Cuban Adjustment Act. I know that that is an ongoing controversy,
as you can imagine, in our community, and I know that the Clinton
administration feels very strongly about the continuation of that
well-earned provision of the law. Ambassador, if we could ask you
to restate that, we would very much appreciate that.
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Mr. Gelbard. Yes, I too have heard these rumors, and let me
state very clearly, there are no plans to touch the Cuban Adjust-
ment Act.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you. About the issue of Cubans in

other countries who have, because of different travel routes, wheth-
er they wanted to or not, have ended up living in other countries
while trying to come to the U.S.. They fled Cuba either on their
own accord, with their boats, and because of the currents or what-
ever means, they came to another country, and they have not
reached our shores yet, or because of the special visas which they
were able to get or because they were on a trip somewhere else,

they were able to leave their on tourage and stay in a particular
country, always with the hope and the desire of coming these
shores of freedom.
Can you tell us what plans the State Department has to clear up

all of those immigration cases of Cubans who are stuck in third
countries and who would like to come to the U.S., and because of
either not knowing the system well enough of how it operates, how
to clear up that paperwork, or perhaps because of some problems
that the immigration officials have not known, that these are in
fact freedom-seeking Cubans, they are still stuck up there in any
kind of Caribbean island or other countries, and they have not been
able to seek freedom here in the United States.
Can you tell us what new steps will be taken to clear up those

cases in other countries?
Mr. Gelbard. This is a very complicated, technical issue, and if

I may, I would like to get you an answer in writing on that, be-
cause I wouldn't want to mislead you. It is a very intricate answer
involving refugee—third country refugee programs and principles
of first asylum and a variety of other things.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. I would love to have that answer in writing.

And there are some worries that the exodus program, which is pro-
moted by—not promoted, is an arm of the Cuban-American Na-
tional Foundation, every year they have great difficulties in trying
to get those visas approved for political asylum for those Cubans
who want to come to the U.S..

And it is an ongoing lobbying effort every year that never seems
to get any smoother as the years go on. And I will talk to you later
about that issue.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. My last question—well, maybe two small
ones.
Mr. TORRICELLI. We will do another round.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Then just a comment, and I will go back and

ask some others later. About the Cubans being jailed for

"dollarization," it is ironic that Castro now legalizes tne American
dollar, the Yankee imperialist dollar, yet there remain many people
in jail in Cuba precisely for that crime, for dealing with foreign cur-

rency.
In those conversations which you have regrettably had with the

Communist regime, has there been any type of discussion about
what is going to happen to those Cubans who have been prosecuted
and are in fact in jail for a crime which no longer exists?

Mr. Gelbard. First of all, in any discussions we have had on
these immigration issues, it has covered only those subjects that I
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have mentioned, nothing more, contrary to what Cuban officials

sometimes may say.

Second, obviously this decision on so-called "dollarization" is a
new one, and I have certainly not had any contact with anyone in

the Cuban Government since that time.

Third, given the Alice in Wonderland type of existence in Cuba,
I think we can both appreciate the strange nature of crimes, al-

leged crimes that people are accused of. I have no idea what would
happen to those people. But it would not surprise me in the slight-
est if they didn't stay in jail even while this became legal.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. I will ask some more questions later. Thank

you.
Mr. TORRICELLI. Mr. Menendez.
Mr. Menendez. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ambassador, I am going to go through a couple of things, and

you might ask me, why is he asking those questions, he knows the
answer to them. Today the President addressed the Democratic
Caucus, and he said part of his problem is trying to get the crud
off of the windshield for the American people.

I would like to just go through a couple of questions to make sure
I am right when I say this and hopefully to get the windshield
clear on some of the things that we do with reference to Cuba.
Our embargo is unilateral. And in that respect, is it not true that

Cuba could buy food, medicine, and medical supplies any other

place in the world?
Mr. Gelbard. Yes, sir.

Mr. Menendez. But it needs one very important thing, which is

hard currency.
Mr. Gelbard. Yes, sir.

Mr. Menendez. So this view that continuously pits the U.S. sup-
posedly as the one that is creating upon the Cuban people that

they have no food or very little food, very little medical supplies,
and very little medicine, is really a fallacy, because in fact it can
be purchased anywhere in the world if you have the hard currency
to do so.

Mr. Gelbard. Well, in fact, I have often said the same thing. I

am an economist by training, and what I have often felt is that
what we are dealing with here is sheer incompetence. The bank-

ruptcy of their economic policies are really revealed by the constant
references to the embargo or the scapegoating of the embargo.

In fact, I really believe that the embargo only had an opportunity
to take hold in the last couple of years when the Soviet subsidies

disappeared. But you are absolutely right, except for some very
specific medicines, one would think that they would have had an

opportunity to purchase goods anywhere if they had rational eco-

nomic policies.
Mr. Menendez. And in that respect, isn't it true that the issue

of—in part why, in my view, Castro is doing this, and I would like

to hear your views, is that he is looking for the hard currency,
which we all recognize he is doing, but this whole problem of the
telecommunications which is going back and forth would precipi-
tate because he took 20,000 minutes a day worth of communica-
tions that were being done through Italy by AT&T and said, no
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more, 20,000 minutes a month. That is my understanding from the

people at AT&T.
Mr. Gelbard. I would never pretend to imagine what is in Cas-

tro's mind. We were mandated by the Cuban Democracy Act to es-

tablish this system on telecommunications, and that is why we did
it.

Mr. Menendez. But in fact, didn't we have a problem with that,
Cuban Americans were communicating with their family at a rate
of 20,000 minutes a day. And Castro broke that down and said to

AT&T, which is the carrier through Italy, said, do—I am only going
to permit 20,000 minutes per month.

Is that your understanding?
Mr. Gelbard. That is my understanding of what was said, al-

though I am not sure it was ever fully implemented.
Mr. Menendez. I have heard that the reselling or the—I forget

exactly what the technical word is, going through Canada was close

to $100 million to the Castro government in terms of the rates that

they were charging, which as I understand it, and I think you had
it in your testimony here, it is like $27 for 3 minutes versus $3.60
that is being proposed under the Department's
Mr. Gelbard. We took the decision ourselves, going back to what

the Chairman mentioned to, try to shut down these 800 numbers,
particularly when I kept seeing the ads for these things. And part
of our goal is to maximize communication while minimizing foreign
exchange transfer, but doing it in what will be perceived as and
what will be a fair way based on FCC criteria.

We clearly considered these 800 numbers going through Canada
to be major violations of the embargo. So we have tried to shut
them down. My understanding, though. Congressman, is that some
of these things still exist and are spreading.
Mr. Menendez. The point is, I have spoken to the AT&T people,

and, you know, here the Castro government divides the Cuban
families by forcing them—by reducing the number of phone calls

that can go through an existing process from 20,000 minutes a day
to 20,000 minutes a month, and then he forces you to go to Canada
to resell at eight times the cost of what is reasonably understood
to be the rate. Why? To get hard currency, not because he wants
to open communications but because he wants to make it more dif-

ficult and gouge those who need to call their families in Cuba.
I hope that when we are doing this, I think one of the questions

that several of us are concerned about is this agreement which now
gives the Cuban Government money, not as much money as they
were making in Canada by gouging the Cuban Americans, but in

fact will give them money, which shows that, you know, we are
reasonable in our position. Will he get money from this?

But that the structure of the agreement is such that if you make
a 50/50 split for phone calls generated out of the U.S., but you have
a less desirable agreement or no agreement for phone calls emanat-
ing out of Cuba to the United States so that we know what is hap-
pening in Cuba, so that there is true two-way communication, then

obviously there will be less phone calling or very little, if any,
phone calls generated out of Cuba.

If the split agreement is enhanced by phone calls generated from
here but not in any way induces the Cuban Government to permit
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phone calls to come out of Cuba because they will get an equal
amount or a greater amount in Cuba for phone calls that are gen-
erated in Cuba, then I think, part of our policy is not sending the

right message.
We should create a situation that the Castro government, be-

cause they want their hard dollars, will let people in Cuba call out-
side the U.S. or for that matter any part of the world.
Mr. Gelbard. I think the problem in the past has been more

that people in Cuba didn't have access to hard currency than any-
thing else. And of course there were fewer telephone sets, frankly.
The goal here, as we understand it, is to maximize communication.

Mr. Menendez. That is our goal. That is not his goal.
Mr. Gelbard. No, that is our goal. I am speaking for us. And

that will happen whether the phone calls are initiated here or
there.

What I was very concerned about is significantly reducing and
eliminating eventually that violation of the embargo through Can-
ada. And I say significantly reducing because I don t think we have
done it all yet. I went through the streets of Miami and I saw
something that said. Fax Cuba. Well, that is a violation of the em-
bargo, as far as I can tell.

Interestingly, the sense I get is that the community isn't terribly
anxious to shut a lot of this down, because they want a way to com-
municate, and that is the goal. But there is not the slightest doubt
in my mind that in order to have an agreement that is not one we
are going to negotiate with Cuba, but an agreement that will stand
on its own, it had to be structured in this way.
We spent 8 or 9 months trying to think this through, and there

was an immediate consensus among all agencies in the executive
branch about how this could be done. We never put on the table

and we won't put on the table the $85 million escrow account. Con-

ceivably that might be a deal killer. I don't know. But in order to

have any kind of proposal that is fair and appears to be fair, we
have to be able to do this on the basis of what the FCC does in

all their other transactions.
I didn't make the decision as to what the charge structure would

be or the split would be. We said to the experts, you tell us the

right way so it can be a fair proposal while we minimize the
amount of foreign exchange transfer to the degree possible, bare
bones.
And first of all, the $1.20 per minute is completely in keeping

with what is charged between the U.S. and other similar places in

the Caribbean, which may be a little more expensive, but that is

because they are a little further away.
Second, what they tell me is that the 50/50 split is done on the

basis of internationally accepted standards and FCC standards.
Just to be sure, I asked our FCC representative who is here with
me just before we started, just to have it straight in my mind.
So our goal is to get this done in the right way, but we expect

to have—I don't want to give you a specific estimate on the amount
of cash, gross cash that Cuba will get out of this, because to get
the net figure, we have to subtract some of the expenses that Cuba
will have to pay for construction, maintenance, and leasing. But I

can assure you that it will be much, much, much less than would
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ever have been the case if we didn't shut down these other ave-
nues.
Mr. Menendez. Let me ask you this. Is it a 50/50 split if the

phone call comes out of Cuba as well?
Mr. Gelbard. Yes, it is.

Mr. Menendez. It is?

Mr. Gelbard. Yes.

Mr. TORRICELLI. You may want to suspend for us to vote, and
you can resume as soon as we return.

[Recess.]
Mr. TORRICELLI. Mr. Menendez.
Mr. Menendez. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ambassador, I am sure you know the one thing we don't control

here, I certainly don't as a freshman member, is the votes.

Let me ask you, I am concerned about two things, I have spoken
to you about it before, I have spoken about it to the President,
wrote to him when he was meeting with President Yeltsin in Van-
couver, and have been concerned subsequently with what I have
read, which is the nuclear power plant in Cienfuegos. I have said
on more than one occasion that we don't need another Chernobyl
90 miles from the U.S.
And I was told that the Russians—that the Russians were going

to treat Cuba strictly, strictly on noncommerce terms. Yet recently
I read where I think the figure was $360 million, $30 million of
which was going to go to the nuclear power plant in Cienfuegos.

I don't understand how we give assistance to the Russians, then
have them give assistance to the Cubans. And $30 million, and I

heard somewhere that it is mothballing, well, it is one hell of a
mothball job at $30 million worth of credits.

Do you know anything about it?

Mr. Gelbard. In fact, the issue of the nuclear power plant has
been at the very top of our agenda for a variety of reasons, one of
which is the one you cited. Congressman. We have also been con-

cerned because, as we try to work with the Russian Government
on a range of issues, we are obviously very interested in the matter
of their own economic viability and the misuse of funds that we feel

would be involved if they were to continue to pump money into this

nuclear power plant.
We have made no secret of the fact that we have discussed this

on a number of occasions with the Russians. In fact, one of the fun-
damental issues is that the estimates are that some $400 million
to $500 million are required or would be required to finish the con-
struction of that plant.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. How much was that?
Mr. Gelbard. Four to $500 million, of which, if I remember cor-

rectly, some $120 million would be required to purchase the nec-

essary safety equipment. That safety equipment can only be pur-
chased from and is manufactured by only a few specific companies
in several Western European countries and in the United States.

The fundamental issue is, where would the credit come from?
Cuba is not creditworthy. It has defaulted on three straight debt

rescheduling agreements, and when they approached the Paris
Club last year to seek another one, they were turned down flat.
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The Russians have now come to the conclusion, apparently, that
it will be impossible to finance this, and they therefore have de-
cided indeed to mothball it. I can't tell you what the correct figure
is to mothball it. But given the fact that $500 million would be re-

quired to complete it, the figure of $30 million, which has also been
cited to us as being used for mothballing, might very well be cor-
rect. But this is a figure they have given us directly.

I would imagine that in issues Tike the construction of nuclear
power plants, it probably costs an awful lot to close it all down.
Nevertheless, let me just say, this remains an issue of very high
priority to us. It is an issue we discuss with the Russians all the
time, at all levels, up to and including the President.
Mr. Menendez. I would hope that we would look at whether that

one is for that purpose; and two, in fact whether that is a reason-
able amount; and three, what is the other $270 million for?
Mr. Gelbard. I had been hoping to meet with a senior Russian

official several weeks ago, but unfortunately I had to go overseas

very suddenly. So we in fact have inquired of the Russian Govern-
ment as to specifics of the credit arrangement, in terms of what it

would be used for and the terms. We are very interested.
Mr. Menendez. I would appreciate it if through the Chair we

could get some of these facts, because it is very disturbing to me,
as someone who voted for Russian aid, who believes that it is im-

portant to help Russia in terms of its democratization, but not for
a country that has such great economic need, to then turn around
and help the Castro tyranny by giving it $360 million worth of
mixed credits and aid. And I would like to know what it is being
used for. Because I will speak as one person, the next time this

question comes, I am going to be a lot more forceful on this issue.
I believe in the course on Russian aid, but I don't believe in giv-

ing it to one group of people so they can give it to people who the
U.S. has taken a policy position that it wishes to see democratic

change in. And you don't give money to subsidize through this

channel, so that in fact that is undermined.
So that, to me, is going to be a great priority.
Mr. Gelbard. Two things. First, it is very possible that the fig-

ure that is cited isn't actually for credits in the true sense of the

word, but might very well be related to the amount of barter that
could be involved in sugar-related products, because they and some
of the former parts of the Soviet Union continue, to a certain de-

gree, to buy sugar from Cuba. And my understanding is that Cuba
is still giving tne highest priority in terms of sugar sales to that
market.

Second, you used the term "mixed credits." "Mixed credit" is a
term of art involving a blend between commercial credits and aid.

We have continued to stress no aid, because we are very cognizant
of the terms of the Cuban Democracy Act.
And frankly, for other reasons, we think, too, that it wouldn't be

a good use of Russian funds or for our funds to be used as a pass-
through. Therefore, that is why we are indeed investigating the

specifics of this arrangement.
Mr. Menendez. Well, I hope that is the case, because to be very

honest with you, I am wary that in our desire, which I share, to

see Russia succeed in its democratization, that we are willing to let
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a little slip-sliding go away on the issue of giving money to Cuba,
and that to me is a real problem.

I have a million other questions, but I heard the Chairman say
we are going to have another round.
Mr. ToRRiCELLi. If the gentleman will yield, the burden remains

on the administration to explain to the Congress compliance with
the prohibitions on Russia or any country both being a recipient of
American aid and supplying assistance to Cuba. That isn't simply
bad policy, it is against the law. That isn't a one-time determina-
tion. It is a constant prohibition.
So my hope would be that as we proceed, the administration con-

tinues its assistance program to Russia. Any time there is an an-
nouncement of an economic arrangement with Cuba, that the ad-
ministration feels the burden of explaining to us how that does not
violate provisions and is done solely on an economic basis.
This is a request which remains standing tall.

Mr. Gelbard. In fact, it is an issue of great interest to us for a
wide range of reasons. It is standard practice on our part to look
into any announcement that we hear about regarding any credits
or trade deals involved with Cuba, no matter what country is in-

volved.

Mr. TORRICELLI. Mr. Diaz-Balart.
Mr. Diaz-Balart. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Ambassador, I think the administration has an image prob-

lem. I think you have a perception problem, the administration.
When Foreign Minister Di Telia is able to state, upon being asked,
why did President Menem, who is so clearly on the record support-
ing Cuban democracy, agree to sign, along with the other friends
of the United States and Latin America, a document that takes
note of the language by the U.N. General Assembly criticizing our
unilateral policy with regard to Cuba, when Foreign Minister Di
Telia states, Clinton administration officials gave me the impres-
sion they don't really care; when well-paid criminologists, even
though I don't think there is necessarily a correlation between how
well paid they are and how good they are as criminologists, state
there has been a softening of policy by the Clinton administration
toward Cuba; when Russia continues to have a dictatorship with
the Castro regime despite having to be asking for the Congress of
the United States and the administration to bail it out of its very
critical situation; when all these things recur, I think the adminis-
tration has an image problem.
Because what I am hearing from you is that there is no policy

change, and I believe it, with regard to the policy maintained from
the previous administration.
And in fact the President has been clear: Support for the Cuban

Democracy Act. And he has reiterated that. I think he was instru-
mental in the passage of the Cuban Democracy Act by this Con-
gress. But there is an image problem. There is a perception prob-
lem, which is very serious.

Now, Mr. Ambassador, the U.S. House of Representatives went
on record formally in June of this year requesting the President to
be as clear with regard to Cuba as he has been without any doubt
with regard to Haiti; that is, the way in which you can be as clear
and not permit Castro to say that you are soft, the way in which
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you can be clear so that there can be no doubt that you are not
is to have no double standard and to say, we support an inter-

national embargo, including oil, against the Castro regime, like

was imposed against the Haitian dictatorship, and which has now
been fundamental—will be, hopefully, fundamental in the return of

democracy to Haiti.

The argument that I have heard is that that is dangerous be-

cause we may not have the support on the Security Council. As a
new member of Congress, my humble position, I have made inquiry
among members of the Security Council and nonmembers of the

Security Council, for example friends of Latin America, govern-
ments of Latin America.
There has been much interest and willingness to listen to our

leadership. American leadership is required. There would have
been no embargo against Haiti without American leadership.
And I think the time is right, not only because it is appropriate

and ethical, if we are seeing how delicate the situation is for Castro

now, based on, like you have stated, his own policies and a unilat-

eral American policy of support for the Cuban people, imagine if

our allies and our friends like Russia would join us and cutoff oil

shipments. I believe sincerely that we would tnen be seeing the end
of the regime in a very short period of time.

So may I suggest that the formal policy of the House, which

hopefully will become the formal policy of the entire Congress, be

seriously considered by the administration, not only as a way to ac-

celerate the collapse of the regime and the return of democracy, but
to make clear to the world, even if we don't prevail in the Security
Council, that we support international sanctions and that we don't

support double standards, and that if one dictatorship in one Carib-
bean island which has been in power less than 2 years merits an
international embargo, surely a totalitarian regime nearby which
has been in power for 43 years merits those kinds of sanctions.

Mr. Gelbard. Can I just make a couple of statements? On this

issue of this alleged image problem, it is awfully hard to prove neg-
atives. I had heard this business about Di Telia when a distin-

guished gentleman in Miami raised it, and I just simply don't be-

lieve it, and there is nothing to it.

There are only a few people in this administration who speak au-

thoritatively
on this issue; the President, of course, the Secretaiy

of State, who has spoken very strongly on this issue at a speech
in Minneapolis; the Assistant Secretary, Alec Watson, me. And we
have been crystal clear on it.

There cannot and should not be the slightest doubt. Neverthe-

less, first of all, as I stated earlier, there clearly is an effort on the

part of the Cuban Government to try to give the impression, it is

kind of a self-fulfilling prophecy they hope will take place. By say-

ing nice things about President Clinton, they hope there will be a

warmer climate. By saying there is a changed policy, they hope
there will be a changed policy. There is no changed policy.
We don't feel there is a need to change the policy, because the

policy is working. As I said a bit earlier, I really do feel that the

embargo is really only 2 years old, since having lived off these ex-

traordinary subsidies from the Soviet Union for so many years, we
can really now only see the effects and the incredible distortions
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built into the Cuban economy now that the subsidies were re-

moved.
On the issue of the Security Council, let me just say briefly, I

also had the responsibility for Haiti policy from the time that Presi-

dent Aristide was overthrown. I always get the easy jobs. And we
considered going to the Security Council right at the beginning,
back in October of 1991. A very conscious decision was taken at
that time not to go to the Security Council because we knew we
would lose.

And frankly, we are the United States, we don't necessarily want
to go into something where we know we will lose, particularly the

Security Council. That being said, I understand your point very
clearly and we will study it.

Mr. Diaz-Balart. Thank you, Mr. Ambassador.
In this same room, one of the first gatherings where we were also

called together, called for by or convened by Chairman Torricelli,
was a press conference here shortly after the arrival of Mr. Cancio
from Cuba. And I remember the very eloquent words of Chairman
Torricelli at the time, which I still remember very vividly, where
he stated it would be the ultimate shame of the Bush administra-
tion if Mr. Cancio is indicted. I would believe it would be the ulti-

mate shame of the Clinton administration if Mr. Cancio is indicted.
I simply reiterate what was said by my colleagues, I am hopeful
that will not take place.
And a point referring to a matter that has been brought up also

by my distinguished colleagues, may I encourage you, if at all pos-
sible, to review the guidelines that we have made public with re-

gard to telecommunications issues. My understanding is that when
these negotiations took place before, a year and a half ago or early
last year, that there was a discussion of a ratio that would require
a percentage of calls to be originated in Cuba before currency
would be available to the dictatorship.
So I would like to simply reiterate that that is a concern of ours,

and if possible, if that could be revisited.

You stated in your comment that it is common practice in the

world, even split, stating Haiti, Mexico, et cetera. Haiti and Mexico
are not comparable, either in their ferocity, nor in their—in acts

prohibiting citizens of a country from making calls to the exterior.

That is why tangible encouragement must be made for the regime
to be able to make calls.

Mr. Gelbard. a couple of points. First of all, in talking during
the recess, it came to my attention that perhaps there was a point
that I didn't make clear enough in response to a question from you,
Mr. Chairman, about the issue of infrastructure. In case I mis-
understood the question, I want to be very clear about this.

U.S. companies will not be allowed to become involved in infra-

structure development inside Cuba. It is a gateway-to-gateway
service that will be provided. In other words, if it is a satellite serv-

ice, it will be to an earth station. We will not allow the American
companies, and they understand this, to do things such as rebuild-

ing the Havana city telephonic infrastructure or rebuilding the co-

axial cable that goes the length of Cuba. That is out of the ques-
tion.
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So just in case there was any misunderstanding, I wanted to be
crystal clear on that. On the issue of percentages, first of all,
whether countries are dictatorships or democracies, I think this is

a general pattern in the Third World to a certain extent, although
1 will defer to my colleagues who are really experts on this issue.

Yes, we did try this out during an AT&T negotiation with Cuba
2 years ago, I believe it was, and the Cubans rejected it. We made
a decision in the course of this plan that we want to present the
plan to the American companies. The decision was clearly made on
our part to open it up in conjunction with our philosophy, our eco-
nomic philosophy of free market competition. We didn't want to get
into a negotiation with the Cubans.
We are presenting it as a "take it or leave it" proposition, fun-

damentally, knowing that the 30/70 split had already been rejected
once, knowing that this is the international and FCC standard, we
felt, let's put this on the table as part of a fair package as a once-
and-for-all deal.

But we obviously are going to continue to watch how this evolves
over time. Circuits work two ways. We are not dealing with a situ-

ation where calls can
only

be made from the United States to
Cuba. The presumption is tnere will be calls in two directions, obvi-

ously. But built into the proposal is a plan for regular review. All
construction and operations have to be done within 12 months, and
each scheme has to be operational by the end of the 12-month pe-
riod, so this can't drag on. That includes the negotiation and any
construction.
We call for a review on a regular basis to examine the situation

of each company and the totality of the deal. So we intend to have
plenty of opportunity to review the content, the sense of how this

arrangement is working. But it is still our strong belief that under
any of these plans, the way this is structured, the ultimate net
transfer of foreign exchange to Cuba is going to be significantly less
than was the case until we shut down this violation of our embargo
through Canada or other places.
Mr. Diaz-Balart. Lastly, with regard to the immigration agree-

ment, the 1984 agreement was a mistake by the Reagan adminis-
tration. I criticized it at the time. It deserved criticism. Many peo-
ple criticized it at the time. For the first time it set in policy a proc-
ess by which people would be deported to Communist Cuba. The
names were listed. Some of those people, not nice people, the peo-
ple whose names were listed.

Quite frankly, I am not sure about all of them. What I do know
is they were people held without charge in this country for many
years. I think that that is when international human rights organi-
zations look at this country—that is one of the things they focus
in on, the fact that we hold people without charge here, many of
whom who said when they entered here that they had violated the
law of Castro's Cuba, and they thought they would get praise by
saying so when they entered.
So I guess the main concern that I have is the expansion of that

list, which was already criticized, I think deservedly so in 1984,
and of course Castro laughed at the agreement anyway, I don't re-

member on what pretext, he threw the agreement out after 1984,
showing that it was useless to negotiate with Castro anyway. But
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the expansion of that hst is not something we should be looking at,
much less normalization of deportation by a regime that we should
be dealing with by trying to have our embargo complied with and
international sanctions applied. So that is my point with regard to

the 1984 agreement.
Mr. Gelbard. With all respect, Congressman, I am afraid we are

going to have to differ on this issue. It is an issue about which
three succeeding administrations over a long period of time have
felt very strongly. We are dealing with people here who are vicious

criminals, who are murderers, arsonists, drug traffickers, rapists.
And frankly, we don't want to put these people out on our streets.

We don't think it is safe to put these people out on our streets.

Of the people on that initial list, not all of them went back to

Cuba. A significant percentage of those people were ultimately pa-
roled because the authorities—Bureau of Prisons, INS—^felt that it

was safe to bring them back into society.

Nevertheless, we have a significant degree of recidivism, and I

have to say that we feel very strongly about not wanting to put
people who are rapists and murderers on our city streets today.
Mr. Diaz-Balart. But normalization of immigration
Mr. Gelbard. I am not talking about normalization of immigra-

tion. We are very selective about who gets sent back. People are
not being sent back for what might be considered political crimes.
This is examined very, very carefully. And I think if you sat down
and looked at the people who have been sent back, on a case-by-
case basis, you and others would not have any problem with this.

But given the situation in our prisons today, from what I am
hearing about the overcrowding in our prisons at the Federal, State
and local level, what do we do when an admitted rapist, not some-
body the Cuban Government tells us is a rapist, but somebody who
swims into Guantanamo and telling us he is a multiple rapist, do
we want to bring him into the streets of Miami? No, I don't think
we do.

Mr. Diaz-Balart. The issue of normalization of deportation is a
serious issue because normalization of deportation focuses in on de-

portation to—would focus in on deportation to Castro's Cuba as

though it were France or Germany or, for that matter, countries
that we have talked about before, like Mexico or Haiti.

Now, you have brought out some very radical examples. Nobody
is advocating that cases like that, criminals like that be permitted
to walk the streets. The concern is that by normalizing deportation
proceedings or the deportation situation, we would be failing in ef-

fect to recognize, I think for the first time, formally the totali-

tarian, repressive nature of the regime.
Because you cannot compare the Castro regime to, like, for exam-

ple, when a French person violates the law, obviously, as soon as
the sanctions is completed—the sentence is completed, the person
is deported. That is not a political crime.
Mr. Gelbard. I fully agree with you. And the ultimate decision

on who is sent back is not Cuba's decision. It is our decision. And
it is only done after very close scrutiny as to their crimes. But I

will repeat that we have had a very high degree of recidivism of
the most serious crimes by some of the people even who got let out.
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Mr. Diaz-Balart. In the agreement that you are negotiating, are
vou still contemplating listing individual people before they could
be considered for deportation?
Mr. Gelbard. I would rather not discuss the details of it in an

open forum. I would be happy to discuss it with you privately.
Mr. Diaz-Balart. OK. We will discuss it.

Mr. TORRICELLI. If we could suspend.
Ambassador, if you would be so kind, Mr. Menendez is going to

return in a moment. We sent him in advance to vote. It will be no
more than a moment. Are you in severe difficulty?
Mr. Gelbard. Congressman, for you, I will stay all night. I have

already missed my appointment.
Mr. TORRICELLI. I apologize. We will make it very fast. I think

he will be back here in just a minute.
[Recess.]
Mr. Menendez [presiding]. By both your power. Ambassador, as

well as the Chairman who told me to continue the hearing, because
I know you have to get going, maybe one or two of our colleagues
will be back, but I just have one or two final questions.
Could you talk to us about what has happened, we saw reports

coming out of the State Department about U.N. Navy personnel at
Guantanamo observing, which the Cuban Grovernment I believe has
denied, observing various Cuban individuals simply—seeking to
swim to freedom, who were either rifled down, in some reports I

heard, grenades got lobbed into the water. Another report was that

actually a fishing gaff was taken to bring a body onto one of the
boats. I understand the State Department denounced that.
Could you talk a little about those incidents?
Mr. Gelbard. We received very specific information from Guan-

tanamo Naval Base about five separate incidents with specificity as
to time. And these were separate reports that we received, about
such incidents of individuals who were trying to come into Guanta-
namo by water, and apparently were killed, either by machine gun
fire or by having grenades tossed into the water. At least in several
of the instances, the reports were that gaff hooks were used to

bring the bodies into the boats.

We formally protested this in the strongest imaginable terms to

try to get it to the attention of the Cuban Government. We made
very strong public statements, and I was quoted quite clearly about
this in a number of newspapers, because of what we considered to
be really incredibly barbaric acts.

The Cuban Government has indeed denied it. We stand by the
statements we made.
Mr. Menendez. With reference to these incidents, do we know if

there is—are those reports, observations by individuals who were
on duty or on posts, are they in any way videotaped?
Mr. Gelbard. The way the base in Guantanamo is laid out, the

bay actually goes through the base and ends up further in Cuba,
with the city of Guantanamo. My understanding is that these indi-

viduals were trying to swim into the base from further inside Cuba
as opposed to trying to come in fi*om the ocean side, which is much
more dangerous.
They were seen from the Marine observation towers, which are

right on the bay. I think in fact it is observation post two, where
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I have been. I do not believe they have been videotaped. But the
Marines who were on duty there have night vision equipment, and
their job is to observe incidents of this sort.

Mr. Menendez. Were these all in the evening?
Mr. Gelbard. These were all during the night.
Mr. Menendez. Between this and what happened at Guaimaro,

are those—and I have heard of other incidents, but I think the ones
in Guaimaro and these incidents are pretty much well established
as being in fact incidences that have taken place, and the reactions
to them, are these further symbols of greater repression within the
Castro government at this time?
Mr. Gelbard. The answer is yes. My hypothesis would be that

what we are seeing is that as the economy continues to plummet,
there is greater desire to keep the security apparatus as tight as
ever. The one thing that Cuba has traditionally been efficient in is

the security apparatus, since they were trained by either the best
or the worst, depending on how you define it, the East Germans
and the Soviets.

In the incident at Cojimar, our understanding is that what is

really quite remarkable is that the townspeople, seeing that the

people who had been shot were being left out in the water, began
to stone the border guards. The border guards then called for as-

sistance from Ministry of the Interior troops, special troops. Ulti-

mately, the border guards and those Ministry of the Interior troops
fired on the townspeople, some 150 to 200 townspeople who were

stoning them, and overturning their cars, and our understanding
is that some 10 individuals were ultimately hospitalized.
We have heard of other incidents of civil disobedience in active

ways. If my memory is correct, I believe that incident in Cojimar
occurred around the 3rd of July, sometime around then, 4th of

July. The following week, the night of the 9th and 10th, we have
had reports during the increasingly frequent blackouts which are

taking place in Havana and elsewhere, of groups of people in Ha-
vana who are going around and stoning office buildings and break-

ing all the windows in government office buildings, and, similarly
breaking the windows ofbuses.
And what that would seem to indicate is that the very tight secu-

rity fabric is indeed beginning to come apart. I will say I am not
certain by any means that in the cases of Guantanamo that the
central government gave authorization for these things, but I can

imagine, I can even hypothesize that the local commander might
have been criticized in the past for letting too many people get into

Guantanamo and may have taken it upon his own authority to

take radical, savage action, in this case.

Mr. Menendez. One last question, because I know you have to

go. Have you heard of biological weapons activities in Cuba, work-

ing with Tehran?
Mr. Gelbard. There have been reports for some time in the

press and elsewhere about the possibility that Cuba might be at-

tempting to undertake some kind of development in that direction.
I don't know if it would be with Iran or anybody else.

There have long been, as you know, Congressman, theories that
Castro might undertake some kind of doomsday action of some
sort. We have been particularly concerned because of the advanced
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nature of the attempt by Castro to develop their biotechnology in-

dustry, and the sophisticated nature of the facilities that have been

developed. We are watching this extremely carefully, and indeed
are deeply concerned about anything that might be developing.

I think I will leave it at that.

Mr. Menendez. Who is the right person within the State Depart-
ment, what if we had information to that effect? Who is the right

person in the State Department to talk to?

Mr. Gelbard. Me.
Mr. Menendez, Well, then, I need to talk to you.
Thank you very much. I appreciate your staying this late. The

committee is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 5:15 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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